ACRL Government Relations Committee
ALA Midwinter Conference
Monday, January 10, 2011
08:00 AM 10:00 AM
San Diego Convention Center-Room 30B

Minutes
Present: Marilyn Ochoa, Chair, Mary Mallory, Vice Chair, Rachel Bridgewater, Jeffrey Scott Bullington, Anna Nicole Sump-Crethar, Linda A. Kopecky, Board Liaison, Kara J. Malenfant, Staff Liaison

The minutes of the Annual meeting were approved. A background of the committee was provided for the new members of the committee.  Mary provided a review of the Committee on Legislation (COL) meeting she attended earlier at the conference while Marilyn reported on the COL’s WikiLeaks update session.  The committee briefly discussed and decided on a Monday morning (8 AM) Annual meeting time.
A discussion about the legislative agenda prompted recommendations for ensuring more visibility and continuing development of the ACRL legislative agenda once it has been approved by the Board.  The means to ensure that the agenda remain a living document was discussed: adding the legislative agenda to the Government Relations Committee ALA Connect community page (with the agenda marked as Public) would meet this goal.  In addition, using Connect would allow the committee to manage and revise the document easily; an updated/date revised line on the legislative agenda page would be useful.  Collaborating and coordinating with the Chapters Council and specifically the Legislative Liaison (an ex-officio member) was recommended. Opening access to the committee’s Connect pages to the Board was also recommended.  Additional opportunities to highlight the ACRL legislative agenda to the outside world included encouraging advocates/library staff to offer and provide research assistance to their representatives.  
The Legislative Agenda Timeline for this agenda cycle (updated by Mary prior to the conference) was approved.  Through discussion of the agenda, Marilyn assigned the time-sensitive action item for the committee to review and update issue sections for the legislative agenda.  Modifications for the document will be ongoing until the draft is sent to Kara on March 14, 2011 for final review.  Note however that an initial deadline of the first week in March (prior to submission to Kara) is scheduled so we can send it to the Communities of Practice (in addition to the Scholarly Communications and Copyright Committees) to get input/feedback; we will ask them to advise us on additional issues of concern and updates on legislation in the agenda.  The submission of the legislative agenda to the Board is slated for March 29, 2011, so that it can be voted on by the Board virtually and promoted by staff prior to Legislative Day (May 9/10).  Marilyn recommended the committee members review and update sections as necessary with relevant information from such resources as the OGR issue briefs, the COL’s legislative priorities, the updates information from the Washington Office and LegNet/District Dispatch posts.  
The Legislative/Government Update provided by Corey Williams from the Washington Office was held jointly with Copyright Committee.  Corey mentioned issues to watch including net neutrality, copyright, E-Rate, digital literacy, open access and funding reauthorization.  FRPAA, ESEA—Elementary Secondary Education Act was No Child Left Behind, LSTA reauthorization and the DREAM Act were briefly discussed by Corey and later by the committee.  
The committee discussed the ACRL Plan for Excellence.  In the review, the committee agreed that the Plan represents advocacy efforts and affirms that advocacy is a core value of the Association.  Legislative advocacy is not addressed in the Plan explicitly; its omission might be due to the idea that activity is being considered operational.  The committee felt that legislative advocacy should be expressed more strongly as an objective for the Association.  This recommendation is made because the Committee seeks to increase roughly 60 registered legislative advocates to 435 by 2014, as ambitiously stated in our SMART Goals; meeting this goal will likely be met only with additional support of the Association.

In addition, the “Value of Academic Librariesà Build Capacity for local data-informed advocacy” goal could be clarified.  Our interpretation of this statement is that ACRL should assist members gain and use knowledge (build capacity) to effectively advocate, with local examples, at the national, state and local levels.  If this is the case, it would be reasonable to revise the statement, substituting knowledge for capacity and local to member (e.g. Build member’s knowledge and ability to advocate for the value of academic and research libraries at national, state and local levels).

Discussion about the Work Plan introduced another immediate action item for the committee: to work on the position vacancy for a Visiting Program Officer.  The role of this position would be to create a better sense of community for legislative advocates and increase visibility of the legislative advocates program.  Jeffrey, Rachel and Marilyn will draft the vacancy with input from other committee members, Kara and Linda.  Relevant documents and drafts, a conference call, and posts/discussion board use in ALA Connect will be utilized to develop the proposal.
Minutes submitted by Marilyn Ochoa, January 28, 2011.

